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Members Present





Members Absent
Lynn Perkins, Chairman



Craig Corbett – Vice Chair – Remote
Heather Evans

Crystal Morin
Allan Virr
Alternates Present





Alternates Absent
Donald Burgess

Richard Tripp

Gaspar Obimba 

Michael Donlon

Code Enforcement
Robert Mackey, Code Enforcement Director
Mr.  Perkins called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. with the salute to the flag.  Mr. Perkins stated that due to the State of Emergency declared by the Governor as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic and in accordance with the Governor’s Emergency Order #12 this public body is authorized to meet now physically and also electronically. As such this meeting is being held and will also be providing public access to the meeting by telephone with additional access possibilities by video utilizing the ZOOM app for the electronic meeting.  To participate in this meeting, you can be present or by dialing 323-909-140 or by clicking on the website address:  derrycam.org/TuneIn  the phone numbers are 646-558-865 or 312-626-6799  meeting ID: 323-909-140 or if anybody has a problem, please call 603-845-5585 or email at:  ginnyrioux@derrynh.org.  In the event that the public is unable to access the meeting, the meeting will be adjourned and rescheduled otherwise the meeting will end at 10:00 PM.  Mr. Perkins said that all votes taken are taken during this meeting shall be done by roll call vote. 
Mr. Perkins stated that in keeping with the mask mandate it has been reviewed that if all parties can maintain 6’ distances then do not require to wear, however, if more comfortable to wearing then also have that option.
The Board members introduced themselves.
Mr. Perkins informed the Board that this was a request for a Special Exception and explained the process for the Board.

#21-126
Tarkpor Aloysius Mambia

                        Owner:   Galco Properties, LLC
The applicant is requesting a special exception as provided in Article XIII, Section 165-108.C of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the operation of an automobile dealership at the property located at 26 Kendall Pond Road, Parcel ID 22012-001, Zoned MDR
Tarkpor Aloysius Mambia, applicant, read his letter describing what he was seeking to do for the record.  Mr. Mambia said that he had provided the Board with photos of the pry and described them for the record.  He said that he did not feel that his request was different than the former use of the construction company.  Mr. Mambia said that there would be no more than 3-5 vehicles at a time for sale on the property and if the need came where he would require additional sales he would seek to relocate.   He said that it was important to acquire a location so has to obtain a dealership license as it makes easier to process sales.
Code Enforcement

Mr. Mackey provided the following information with regard to the property for the record.

· The applicant is requesting approval to operate an automobile dealership at the property.  The business would consist of 2nd floor office use and the ability to have several (3-10) display vehicles in the parking lot.

· The commercial building was constructed prior to the current Medium Density Residential Zoning designation and, as such, the building & the use are considered pre-existing, non-conforming.  It has housed various construction related businesses over the years.

· Per Article XIII, Section 165-108.C (a copy is provided in your packet), an applicant can request a Special Exception to change from one non-conforming use to another providing that the Zoning Board shall find that the proposed use is equally appropriate or more appropriate to the district than the existing non-conforming use.  This is what the Board must determine rather than the 5 criteria for a variance.

· If approved, a dealer’s license must be obtained by the applicant from the NH Dept. of Motor Vehicles.

Board Questions

Mr. Perkins asked if the issue of placing vehicles on the internet and shipping to Africa process be explained.  Mr. Mambia said that he purchases some vehicles for public sales, and he also purchases vehicles to send to Africa.  He said he typically sends SUVs to Africa.  Mr. Mambia said that the parking area to the rear of the building is huge and is where he would store some vehicles until sold or shipped and there will only be 3-5 vehicles out front for sale.

Mr. Perkins asked if the owner would be removing the storage of materials.  Mr. Mambia said that he believed that was an older picture and most of it had been removed and a dumpster is located to the rear of the lot.

Mrs. Morin asked Mr. Mackey if any alterations made as far as signage if that would fall under alterations.  Mr. Mackey said a sign would require a sign permit but does not fall under an alteration permit.  He said that the area to one still has some debris in a photo provided to the Board.

Mr. Donlon asked if it was no longer a construction company.  Mr. Mambia said that the building was divided up 3 units consisting of 2 garages and 1 office.  He said that no vehicle inspections would be performed.

Mr. Burgess asked if there were any other businesses located there.  Mr. Mackey said that he thought there was just one business there.

Mr. Virr said application states 3 vehicles and use of entire 2nd floor.  Mr. Mambia said that the exhibit submitted shows 2 garages and on the left side is where the office area entrance is located.  He said the 2nd floor consisted of 2 offices and a conference room that he would be utilizing.

Mr. Virr said that the letter of authorization from the owner was not signed.  Mr. Mambia said that he had received a phone call from the office earlier regarding that.
Mr. Virr asked where 10 vehicles would be parked.  Mr. Mambia described the location for parking for the record.

Mr. Corbett asked if Mr. Mackey could explain the change from 1 non-conforming use to another as feel it was an increase.  Mr. Mackey said that the applicant was seeking to use the 2nd floor of the building and that the owner would continue to utilize the 2 garage bay areas.  He said there was two ways to view, and the Board needs to determine if replacing of existing and appropriate or an expansion of what is already there.

Mr. Burgess asked if this was a former construction company location.  Mr. Mackey said yes that the building was built by Abdallah Construction who operated from the location.

Mr. Virr asked if code for normal signage was 3 square feet still applies and not illuminated.  Mr. Mackey said that the State requires 10” letters but if Town says not permitted, they will review.  He said that illumination was not allowed in in residential zone so if approved the Board would need to make specific if not allowed.

Mr. Perkins informed the public of the number to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

No one spoke in favor of the request.

Mr. Perkins informed the public that now would be the time to call in opposition of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

Ms. Gallant, 1 Norman Drive, said she was opposed to the request as concerned that a dealership would depreciate her property value.  She said that the Derry Rail Trail also runs along the rear of this property and feel that if a dealership was located here, it would distract drivers to potential pedestrian crossing Kendall Pond Road.  Ms. Gallant said that Norman Drive was already difficult to exit onto Kendall Pond Road now and if allowed to add this type of use would create an increase of traffic to an already busy area.  Ms. Gallant said that she obtained a copy of the applicants request and his letter states he would be utilizing Pine Hill Auto for his oil changes and mechanic issues, but they do not have any knowledge of him.  She also has concerns as her bedroom is located on that side of her home and the increase of noise.  She said that she also has concerns for child safety and parking concerns.

Nick Sands, 13B Susan Drive, said he was not an abutter, but Susan Drive is a cul-de-sac off Norman Drive, and he was concerned with increase of traffic on the road.  He said that people used to park along Susan Drive when parking was not available for the rail trail, and it was a problem that he did not want to see reoccur.

Amanda Geist, 9R Tigertail Circle, said that there are 3 roads here that would be involved if this request were to be granted.  Currently trying to take a left onto Kendall Pond Road is difficult already.  The rail trail is located right near here, and people are constantly darting out and have almost been hit.  Do not feel this is a good location for this type of use.

Michelle Paris, 25R Philip Road, said she was all for small businesses, but this is not a good location for this type of use.  Understand stating will be online sales but people still will drive to view the vehicle and want to test drive.  Concern of vehicles coming and going and what would bring the vehicles to the location and where would be accessing them from.

Rebuttal

Mr. Mambia said that concern of vehicle transport he will have a dealer plate so the vehicles would be driven to the location not by car carrier services.  Any vehicle repairs will be performed on Rockingham Road.  He said that his application clearly states where repairs will be performed.  As for parking, there is always parking on along the rail trail and  the property owner has always allowed people to park on the property and there has always been 5-10 cars for the rail trail there.  Mr. Mambia said that he would have 1 maybe 2 employees and that there will be no parking on anyone’s property.  The enclosed area is where will have storage of vehicles and as for the material he believed it had been removed.  The area he would be utilizing is the grass area with the dumpster is located.  Mr. Mambia said that licenses can be revoked if violate any approvals and that he will not park more than 3-5 cars for display as would be in violation.
Mr. Perkins asked if the land was posted for no parking.  If prevail the Board has the opportunity to stipulate conditions.
Mr. Mambia said that there will be no mechanic on the property.  Signage will be working with Mr. Mackey, and he will have normal business hours.  Mr. Mambia said that he was seeking the request so he could obtain a dealership license that he needs to be able to purchase vehicles to ship to Africa and the property would not look like Rockingham Road and did not feel that the use would disrupt the neighborhood.  He said that the office would be utilized to process paperwork and there may be a possible test drive.  Mr. Mambia said he was seeking to rent 2 offices and the conference area and was unsure of what the garages were currently used for.

Mr. Burgess asked if there would be outside lighting.  Mr. Mambia said he had no intention of adding any additional lighting.  He said that this was a small-scale operation to park cars before they were shipped overseas and would not be a full dealership.  
Ms. Gallant said that there was a miscommunication of the gated area as she had called the Town and was told it was a mess.  The fenced in area is also where the owner keeps his dog all day so do not feel that he would give up that area for vehicles to be parked.  She said that she purchased her home in March and did not wish to see vehicles all day long and if the main purpose was to sell to Africa how was that bringing business to Derry if vehicles are being sold to Africa.  Concerned of where they will be test driving the vehicles if it would be on Kendall Pond Road or in the Quail Hill Estates area.
Mr. Perkins said that the applicant has presented testimony of where vehicles would be placed.     said she would like a continuance so she could speak with the owner.  She said that the line of site to take a left onto Kendall Pond would be diminished if parking the cars in the grassy area.

John, 1A Susan Drive, asked if seeking to obtain use to ship vehicles to Africa then why not seek use for his own home and ship from his own residence.
Rebuttal
Mr. Mambia said he has an agreement with the owner of what he can and can not do.  He said that there are always vehicles parked in both locations and did not feel would obstruct traffic.  Mr. Mambia said that he wished he could do this at his own residence, but the State requires certain space requirements.

Mr. Perkins asked what the State requirements were.  Mr. Mambia explained for the record.

Mrs. Evans asked if there would be any detail or washing of vehicles.  Mr. Mambia said no that would be done off site.  

Mrs. Evans asked how many employees there would be.  Mr. Mambia said possibly 2 but under 5.  He said that it would depend on the number of sales per week and availability of vehicles.  Mr. Mambia said he did not expect to sell more than 4 to 5 vehicles per month.

Mrs. Evans asked if the employees would be part-time or full-time.  Mr. Mambia said part-time.

Mr. Burgess asked how the vehicles were shipped to Africa.  Mr. Mambia said that he ships 3 vehicles per container.  He said the vehicles are driven to the shipping container. via dealer plate which he will obtain if approved this evening.
Mr. Corbett motioned to go into deliberative session.

Seconded by Mrs. Morin.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Deliberative Session

Mr. Corbett said he was struggling with the ruling.  He said the applicant is leasing space where a construction company already exists so now adding a dealership.  Mr. Corbett said he did not feel the use fits as these were 2 full business uses very different from each other.

Mr. Virr said he also struggles with use as now would be 2 separate businesses in a building that predates the zoning change and now non-conforming where does it stop.

Mrs. Morin said she also agrees with Mr. Corbett and Mr. Virr as the construction company staying and now would be adding a second non-conforming use.

Mrs.  Evans said she also agrees with the Board feel adding another use and not being swapped from one to another is creating more non-conformity.
Mr. Perkins said that there are similar parcels in community and the Board has heard concerns from abutters in the neighborhood.  How should the motion be structured?
Mrs. Evans said that there should be set hours of operation.

Mr. Perkins asked if there were any concerns with the signage.  

Mr. Mackey said that there was an existing sign on the property that the applicant was told he could utilize.  The Board may wish to stipulate no increase in size of the existing sign.

Mr. Perkins asked if a stipulation of vehicles should be added of 3-10.

Mrs. Morin said that the letter stated 10 vehicles and the applicant said that 3-5 would be displayed for sale.

Mr. Corbett said less than 5 vehicles for sale if any more would need to relocate.

There was some discussion with the number of vehicles.

Mr. Corbett motioned to come out of deliberative session.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Mrs. Evans motioned on case #20-126 Tarkpor Aloysius Mambia Owner: Galco Properties, LLC to Grant a special exception as provided in Article XIII, Section 165-108.C of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the operation of an automobile dealership at the property located at 26 Kendall Pond Road, Parcel ID 22012-001, Zoned MDR with the following conditions:
1. Subject to obtaining all State & Town permits and   inspections.
2.  Hours of operation 9:00 AM – 6:00 PM Monday – Friday.
3. Signage permitted to existing pylon
4.  Not to exceed 10 vehicles for sale on property.

Seconded by Mr. Virr.


Vote:

Mr. Virr:          No.  Additional non-related business being added.  Do not feel in the spirit and intent of the ordinance.

Mr. Corbett:    No.  Not swapping from one business to another but adding an additional business so feel expansion of non-conforming use and that is not allowed.

Mrs. Evans:     No.  For the same reasons as stated by Mr. Virr and Mr. Corbett.

Mrs. Morin:     No.  Do not feel appropriate use for area.  Not in the spirit of the ordinance.

Mr. Perkins:    No.  Non-conforming use but would be a second non-conforming use as not swapping from one to the other.  Do not feel would be in keeping with the custom of the neighborhood.
The application was Denied by a vote of 0-5-0.  Anyone aggrieved by a decision of the Board has 30 days to request a rehearing.  After that the recourse would be to appeal to Superior Court.

21-127
Ozden Uysal

The applicant is requesting a special exception as provided in Article VI, Section 165-46.B of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the operation of a tailor shop at the residence located at 2 Noyes Road, Parcel ID 38034, Zoned MDR

Sabrina Machado & Ozden Uysal, owners were present.  Ms. Machado read the required criteria and letter of explanation for the record.  She said that their home was located on the corner of East Derry Road and Noyes Road with a very large driveway and that they would be utilizing the sunroom area for her husband’s taylor shop.  

Board Questions

Mr. Corbett said he felt that the application request fits in the craftsman or trades and that the case was straight forward.  

Mr. Virr asked if there would be a sign.  Ms. Machado said that there would be one located in their window.

Code Enforcement

Mr. Mackey provided the following information with regard to the property for the record.

· The applicants are requesting special exception to operate a tailor shop at their residence.

· A 224 sq. ft. area located on the first floor is being proposed as the work area.  The total living area of the home is listed at 1984 sq. ft.  by the Assessor.

· If a sign is requested, a sign permit must be obtained from the Code Enforcement Office.

· There are pictures of the property in the file for review by the Board.  

Mr. Corbett informed the public of the number to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

No one spoke in favor of the request.
Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in opposition of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

No one spoke in opposition of the request.


Mrs. Morin asked what hours would be operating.  Ms. Machado said they would like to have the hours of Monday – Friday 9:00 am – 5:00 pm, Saturday 9:00 am – 3:00 pm by appointment and closed on Sunday.  
Mr. Virr asked how they advertise.  Mrs. Machado said by word of mouth and on Facebook.

Mr. Corbett motioned to go into deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Virr.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Deliberative Session

Mr. Virr said that there were a  couple tailors on West Broadway still operating.

Mrs. Morin said that she has utilized one on West Broadway and have heard positive reviews of custom tailoring.

Mr. Corbett said he felt that the request falls in the category of artisan, craftsman or tradesman which would be an allowed use.

Mrs. Morin reviewed the hours of operation for the motion.

Mr. Perkins reviewed the conditions for the record.

Mr. Virr motioned to come out of deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Corbett.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Mrs. Morin motioned on case #21-127 Ozden Uysal to grant a special exception as provided in Article VI,  Section 165-46.B  of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the operation of a tailor shop at the residence located at 2 Noyes Road, Parcel ID 38034, Zoned MDR as presented with the following conditions:

1. Subject to obtaining all State & Town permits and inspections.

2. Hours of operation Monday – Friday 9:00 AM – 5:00 PM, Saturday 9:00 AM – 3:00 PM, Closed on Sundays.

3. Sign not to exceed 3 square feet and not to be internally illuminated.

Seconded by Mr. Obimba.

Vote:

Mr. Corbett:

Yes.

Mrs. Morin:

Yes.

Mr. Virr:

Yes.
Mr. Obimba:

Yes.

Mr. Perkins:

Yes.

The application was Granted by a vote of 5-0-0.  Anyone aggrieved by a decision of the Board has 30 days to file a request for a rehearing.  After that the recourse would be to appeal to Superior Court.
21-128

Kenneth & Tunde Eyring

The applicants are requesting a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-32.1.A of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the conversion of the existing two-family dwelling into a three-family dwelling at 4 Lenox Road, Parcel ID 32033, Zoned GC

Kenneth & Tunde Eyring, owners were present.  Mr. Eyring read the required criteria for the record.  He said that they recently purchased the property and seeking to change the interior design to create a small additional unit.
Board Questions

Mrs. Morin asked if purchased as a 2 family.  Mr. Eyring said yes and that they had spoken to Mr. Mackey regarding what they wished to do and were told that they needed a variance.

Mrs. Eyring said that they were seeking to create an area on the first floor for their mother to have her own space.

Mr.  Virr asked where in the home was the proposed change.  Mrs. Eyring described for the record.  She said that the area proposed would be a one bedroom on the first floor to accommodate her mother.

Mr. Perkins said that the request sounds good on the application but would like the substantial justice point explained.  Mr. Eyring said that multiple housing was needed in Derry.  He said that they were here to expand the use and keep it residential.  They were surrounded by commercial property but not asking to be commercial.
Mr. Virr said the use proposing is changing the existing use.  Mr. Eyring said he was keeping it residential.

Mrs. Morin asked if the trees would be removed to expand parking.  Mr. Eyring said no that they have ample parking and described area for the record.  He said that he also had a letter of support from his neighbor for the Board.
Mr. Perkins said that he had seen the letter prior to the meeting and did not feel need to copy.

Mr. Perkins asked to speak to the public interest prong as have a pre-existing 2 family how would it not be contrary to public interest.  Mr. Eyring said that they would not be changing the essential use or character of the neighborhood as only creating a small additional apartment in the existing structure.
Mr. Perkins asked if it would be 2 four-bedroom units.  Mr. Eyring said it would be 1 bedroom on the first floor and a 3-4 bedroom on the second floor.

Mr. Corbett asked if he could describe the plans submitted.  Mr. Eyring reviewed the proposed layout for the record.

There was some discussion with regard to the floor layout.
Code Enforcement

Mr. Mackey provided the following information with regard to the property for the record.

· The applicants are requesting approval to convert the existing two-family dwelling into a three-family dwelling.

· The property is located in the General Commercial (GC) Zoning District which does not permit residential structures (other than single family dwelling units existing prior to July 19, 2013).  Therefore, the current use of the structure is considered pre-existing, non-conforming and the creation of an additional unit requires a variance.

· If approved, the structure will need to comply with the Building  and Fire regulations for a multi-family use and be subject to review by the Planning Board.

· There are pictures of the property in the file for review by the Board.  

Mr. Burgess asked where the parking would be as picture only shows 2 vehicles.  

Mr. Virr said that the parking plan shows 3 deep on left side to the street.  What happens if someone worked the night shift where would they park.  Mrs. Eyring said that there was ample parking and described the parking area for the record.
Mrs. Morin said that she did not see the parking area being the same during the winter months with snowbanks.

There was some discussion with regard to parking.

Mr. Donlon asked if there was no intention on living there.  Mr. Eyring said at some point they would reside there but not at this time.

Mr. Donlon asked if purchased knowing possible only having 2 family.  Mr. Eyring said yes and explained the reason for the request.

Mr. Virr said that he felt that more information was needed and would like to have an actual survey of the property.

Mr. Mackey said the Town regulations is 1.5 spaces per bedroom for an idea of what the parking should be.

There was some discussion with the regard to the number of bedrooms and parking spaces.

Mr. Perkins informed the public of the number to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

No one spoke in favor of the request.

Mr. Perkins informed the public that now would be the time to call in opposition of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

No one spoke in opposition of the request.
Mrs. Eyring read the letter from 8 Lenox Road in support of their request and provided the copy to the Board for the record.

Mr. Virr said that he would like to table the case as would like to have more information of actual lot lines and parking. 

Mrs. Evans motioned to go into deliberative session.

Seconded by Mrs. Morin.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Deliberative Session

Mr. Perkins asked the Boards thoughts of Mr. Virr’s request of a survey in order to proceed.

Mr. Virr said that it’s not typically a concern but have questions on parking of 1.5 spaces per bedroom and feel a survey would provide more information than pictures.

Mr. Perkins said a motion would need to be made by the Board to table the case so that the applicant could obtain a survey of points to show if overcrowding.

Mr. Corbett motioned to come out of deliberative session.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Mr. Mackey said that the applicant could possibly provide dimensions for sides but if require an actual survey plan may need more time than the next meeting.

Mr. Eyring said that he has submitted a plan showing ample parking space.

Mr. Perkins said the reason to table to the next meeting was to obtain more definitive lot lines than provided.

Mr. Mackey said that the office could provide a copy of Sal’s and the property to the rear of the lot which shows the side where additional parking was being proposed.

Mr. Virr said that vision appraisal was not always accurate and was a general location of lot.
Mr. Eyring said he was reducing the number of bedrooms so parking will also be reduced.

Mr. Mackey said that if the applicant can obtain enough information from the abutting property plans than could bring back for the next meeting but if a survey is required and tabled indefinitely then the case will require to be renoticed.

Mr. Virr motioned to table case #21-128 Kenneth & Tunde Eyring for a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-32.1.A of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the conversion of the existing two-family dwelling into a three-family dwelling at 4 Lenox Road, Parcel ID 32033, Zoned GC to the next meeting.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Other Business
Mr. Perkins said that the Board has been provided a copy of NH Town and City.
Mr. Burgess asked if the Board could do site walks.  Mr. Perkins said that was not something that the Board could conduct and explained why.
Approval of Minutes
Mrs. Evans motioned to approve the minutes of August 19, 2021, as written.

Seconded by Mr. Corbett.
Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.

Mr. Virr motioned to approve the minutes of September 2, 2021, as amended.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.

Adjourn

Mr. Burgess motioned to adjourn.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.
Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.
Adjourn at 9:45 pm 
Minutes transcribed from notes & tape:

Ginny Rioux

Recording Clerk
Approval of Minutes October 21, 2021

Mrs. Evans motioned to approve the minutes of September 16, 2021, as written.

Seconded by Mr. Tripp.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.
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